TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 3rd October 2016
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

 Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner

Clerk Adele Waddington
Councillor Beverley Robinson 
Cllr Adrian Foulkes


 Cllr Ian Hartley 


Cllr Paul White
Apologies: Chairperson Barry Hodgson, Councillor John Dransfield, Councillor Seb Wilcock, Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price, PCSO Luke Gregory, Cllr Karen Parsons, Cllr Margaret Foxley, Cllr Ruth Crompton
Also present : M Thompson, K Pugh, Mr & Mrs Nino de Guzman, S Hemmingway, N Elliot, J Potts
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 19th September 2016 were approved and signed correct.  Proposed Cllr Robinson, seconded Cllr Hartley.  
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
Police Matters
The letter that Cllr Dransfield drafted to the Police and Crime Commissioner about the on-going issues with Wycoller car park and the amount of vehicle crime has been acknowledged.  Cllr White will follow up as he is very concerned about the issues raised in the letter.  
CCllr Paul White

CCllr White will ask Pendle Borough Council for a cost of repairing the small amount of the footpath at the front of Gladstone Terrace.
CCllr White advised that the tree officer Chris Binney has now left Pendle Borough Council.  All queries to be directed to Peter Atkinson.

CCllr White advised that the library will close soon and 2 bids have now been received for the building.  CCllr White has received 40 emails supporting the Community Centre bid in the last couple of days.  He will speak at the Cabinet meeting on Thursday 6th October.

Cllr Robinson asked when the issues of the road sinking on Coal Pit Lane will be repaired.  CCllr White to follow up.

CCllr White reported that the Member’s Grant is still available for any group to bid on who require funding.  It cannot be a school or Council.  £1500 is still available.
Resident’s Issues

Mr Thompson attended the meeting as they have no running water to their allotment and asked whether he could have a water butt.  Cllr Foulkes advised that this is acceptable.

It was reported that allotment tenants are dumping rubbish on other allotments.  Needs addressing

Cllr Foulkes to have a look at plot 12A as there were reports that it is a mess

It was suggested that the allotment waiting list is published on the website so that people can see where they are.  Adele Waddington to sort

There were reports of an untidy allotment (plot 1).  Adele to write to the tenant and ask to rectify ASAP

Mr & Mrs Nino de Guzman attended the meeting regarding the trees surrounding their allotment.  They need attention.  It was suggested that Mrs Guzman marked the trees requiring attention then advise Adele who will then ask John Whiteside to cost for cutting down.  All chippings and logs to be left on site.  CCllr White advised he should have some funds available for contribution to this project.
It was reported that Plot 1C on the garage map (which is not big enough for a garage) has had a rotary washing line installed.  It was agreed that an invoice for 50% of the cost of a garage plot should be invoiced to the person using it.  Proposed Cllr Reyner, seconded by Cllr Robinson.  Put to vote – all in favour
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Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
The signed contract from the Lengthsman has been returned
Ian Salter cannot cut the bushes at Harambee Surgery as he has injured himself.  Adele to ask Steven Hounslow if he can take a look and sort

Cllr Hodgson has delivered they tyre to Cotton Tree as requested by the Trawden in Bloom team.

Cllr Robinson advised that all the old plants have been removed from the planters and the soil sprayed.  Re-planting will happen next week

Trawden in Bloom have arranged for a meeting in the Community Centre to talk about the plans for the bus terminus and invited all those from around the area who have any issues/requests to join them

The poem that Sarah Greenwood wrote ‘Whot’s in a name’ has been reproduced onto acrylic A2.  Sarah will be invited when the plaque is up and Cllr Robinson will take photo’s

Colne and District Committee

There are 2 enforcements outstanding.  Rear of Gladstone Terrace where the banking has been dug out and a car port erected; Back Lane – erection of a balcony
Neighbourhood Plan

All questionnaires and leaflets have been delivered.  They are due back by 7th October, and the next meeting of the Steering Group is to take place on 10th October to discuss the results
Allotments
Mrs Halstead advised that the tree that was cut down in the allotment next to her bungalow is growing again.  Adele contacted John Whiteside who will go and poison

Mr Parrish from Cotton Tree Lane asked whether he could extend his garage back onto the allotment plot.  Adele to write to him and advise these are separate areas and no garage should encroach onto allotment land.

Mr Parrish asked who is responsible for the back of Cotton Tree Lane.  Adele to write to Mr Parrish and advise it is unadopted and that the Parish Council are only responsible for the garage plots.

Catherine Singleton advised that she was unhappy that steps have been put in the grass verge across from a property she owns on Lambeth Street to access the allotments.  Adele to writ to advise that the Parish Council owns all the land from the side of the road onto the allotments.
Cllr Foulkes proposed that we move in-line with Colne Town council in the way allotments are costed.  That is to be 36p per square metre of allotment.  Adele to write to all tenants to advise there will be a change from 1st April 2017. Seconded by Cllr Hartley, put to vote – all in favour.  All allotments needs to be measured and a new map drawn up ASAP.
Garage Rents

There was a discussion regarding garage rents, and Cllr Reyner proposed that as from 1st April 2017, all garage plots would be charged at £120 for the year.  Seconded by Cllr Foulkes, put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to write to all tenants to advise of the increase.
Transfer of Services to Town and Parish Councils
CCllr White is concerned that if the Parish Council do not take over the Recreation Ground, then a third part could have it and therefore limiting its use.  CCllr White will bring to the next Council meeting and propose that the rule be changed so recreation grounds cannot be taken by a third party.  Cllr Hartley proposed that the Parish council will take over the Recreation Ground subject to another party ‘bidding’ for it.  Seconded by Cllr Foulkes, put to vote – all in favour.
Victorian Toilet
Adele is still waiting for information from the one she has seen.  Cllr Hartley proposed that the Parish Council make provision for it to be restored no later than the end of 2017.  Seconded by Cllr Robinson, put to vote – all in favour
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Extension of Nature Reserve at Ball Grove

In the report received, there is to be an increase from 2.95 hectares to 15.5 hectares, improve footpaths and provide information boards.  An extensive survey has been carried out and the Councillors feel that this will enhance an already well developed and maintained reserve.

Christmas Decorations

Adele to contact Peter Barrett and ask him to PAT test all the decorations in storage.  Cllr Hodgson will get a tree and Cllr Foulkes will put the lights on at the Community Centre.
Parish Matters

Cllr Hartley advised that there are access issues on Hollin Hall as people are parking at the side of the road making it very tight.  CCllr White will arrange for the winter gritting signs to go up.  If the problem continues, a consultation about yellow lines will be arranged.
Planning Applications
APPLICATION: 16/0579/FUL Conversion of existing outbuilding from dog grooming business to residential annexe associated with existing dwelling and erection of detached garage. 

AT: Lower Beardshaw Head Burnley Road Trawden 

The Councillors note that this development has already been completed. The Councillors are very concerned that this annexe will become a holiday let and would like to see a clause, if this is passed, to state that this can never be used as a holiday let, and that the garage must only be used to park vehicles (no storage or change of use to residential). 

APPLICATION: 16/0605/FUL Full: Erection of a building for equestrian use including indoor menage, stables and feed store (48.8m x 19.8m). 

AT: Souteril Laithe Keighley Road Trawden 

The Councillors feel that this is in-keeping with the existing buildings and seems to have been well thought out. There are no objections 

Correspondence

Bank statement received

Notice of a meeting the Accounts and Audit Committee on 28th September 2016

Letter received from The Post Office advising that they are still looking for premises as someone is interested in re-opening a post office.

Signed contract received back from Steven Hounslow

Confirmation received from the Police and Crime Commissioner that our letter has been received and is being looked at.  They will respond in due course

Proposed new extensions to the Ball Grove nature reserve received and distributed to Councillors for comments

Confirmation received from Lancashire County Council that the sign on Skipton Road is being looked at.

Email received from Scott Whalley regarding the suggested 20mph speed limit on Lanehouse/Hollin Hall.  A counter needs to be put down, but there is nobody available to do this for some time.  Proposed by Cllr Robinson that the Council should purchase some ‘20 is plenty’ signs and that this can only be a good thing.  Seconded Cllr Foulkes, put to vote – all in favour.  Adele to purchase 100 signs and arrange for their delivery with a note to all properties from the bus terminus to the end of Hollin Hall.

Advice received from Sarah Cockburn-Price that Lancashire County Council may be able to have some enforcement with the land owner who is causing the culvert at Leyland Close to block.

Thank you letter received from North West Air Ambulance for the donation sent
Finance
Bank transfer of £316.25 to Steven Hounslow for September  hours
Bank transfer of £12.30 to MJ Cornall for plants
Bank transfer of £450 to Ian Salter for Harambee Surgery gardening
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Cheque for £25 to Royal British Legion for Poppy Wreath.  Cllr Reyner will lay on behalf of the Parish Council
Cheque for £336 to Mercer Print for the Neighbourhood Plan questionnaire and leaflet printing

Bank transfer of £15 to MJ Cornall for plants

Meeting closed 9.30pm – next meeting 7th November  2016
Dates for future meetings
 5th December 
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